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Welcome to the newsletter for the Southern Arizona Chapter of the 
American Institute of Architects. Our chapter is based in Tucson but 
represents more than 180 members throughout southern Arizona.

Visit our website at http://aiasouthernarizona.org/
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PRESIDENT'S 
REPORT

Change... I’ve been thinking about change recently. Maybe because it’s an election year, or that there will 
be a new Dean at CAPLA, or maybe that it’s our 60th birthday. Change seems to be constant, yet always 
surprising. That may be why our theme this year seems so appropriate:

60 years of AIA Architecture in Southern Arizona
A celebration of the past as we look towards the future

In this issue of Perspective, we will remember and celebrate a great architect who came to Tucson and helped 
change architecture in this community. A. Richard “Dick” Williams, FAIA, who passed away this year, spent a 
lifetime creating great architecture, as well as supporting and teaching those who came to the U of A College 
of Architecture, myself included. We will also take a moment to remember some of our other members who 
passed away this year. They gave a great deal to the AIA and this community. They will be missed.

Change can sometimes be what we need to move forward. We are proud to announce some of our newest 
members in this issue as well, members who have accepted the call to join and help advance our profession.

Our year kicked off with our AIA 60th Birthday Bash which was a great success thanks to our past presidents and 
the AIA 60 Birthday Slide Show. In case you missed it, we have posted it on our website:
http://aiasouthernarizona.org/2016/07/12/aia60-birthday-slide-show/ 

Thanks to all of those who helped to make this possible, and special thanks to Teresa Rosano AIA who led the 
charge and organized this milestone moment for our chapter!

In addition, over the summer, CAPLA hosted Camp Architecture, a series of week-long architecture and 
design camps for middle school and high school students to give them a taste of the life of an architect. These 
enterprising young designers may be our future AIA members.

Over half the year has gone by but we have some exciting events still ahead. Our newly reformatted 
Architecture Week  is coming up on October 1st through October 8th at the Park Place Mall . The 2016-2017 
Firm Board Exhibit will kickoff at the mall and begin its year-long tour through the city. Thanks to Phil Swaim AIA 
for reinventing this event and the team of hardworking members who made it happen last year. Can’t wait 
to see there the exhibit is headed this year. Canstruction and Kidstruction events begin on Saturday morning, 
October 1st. We are also working on a new event to showcase our future architects as well. More updates 
coming...

Finally, I wanted to acknowledge all the hard work and contributions that have been provided so far to 
advocate for licensure for the safety and well-being for those who live in Arizona, to counter the Governor and 
State Legislature’s belief that de-regulation of professionals would be good for business. Please support the AIA 
Arizona ArchiPAC and help us provide that strong voice.

Thanks to all our members who have supported us this year; there is still plenty of opportunity and time to get 
involved this year.

T. John Price, AIA
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60TH BIRTHDAY BASH!

The Southern Arizona Chapter of the AIA turned 60 this year!  To celebrate 
we enjoyed an evening of drinks, dinner, and reminiscing. Several past 
presidents participated in a Q+A session taking questions from the 
audience and we honored this year’s graduates from the School of 
Architecture. Check out the website to see the slideshow presented at 
dinner showcasing local architecture from 1956 to the present!



Dick was a man of many talents and remarkable abilities 
who can be described in numerous ways: architect, 
educator, urbanist, naval architect, sailor, boat-builder, 
world traveler, philosopher, author, philanthropist, 
colleague, mentor, and friend. He treated every 
student and colleague as a friend and toward the end 
of his life he often commented that he had a wonderful 
“family” of former students. Throughout his life he was 
sought after to be director of design by internationally 
recognized • rms but always believed that his role in our 
profession was in education. Dick stated in his Lifetime 
Achievement Award statement: 

“I am • rmly convinced that the heart of learning 
architecture lies in the studio, I have endeavored to stay 
in the thick of practice as an architect as well, declining 
offers of administrative leadership. Well beyond the 
modest body of satisfying built work for clients are the 
most rewarding, distinctive achievements of hundreds 
of students.“ 

Among Dick’s many highly accomplished former 
students, colleagues, and very close friends are AIA 
Gold Medalists – Bill Caudill FAIA, Eason Leonard FAIA 
Managing Partnerof I M Pei Partners, Fay Jones FAIA, 
Charles Moore FAIA, Joe Esherick FAIA, Larry Perkins 
FAIA, Phil Will FAIA, Harry Weese FAIA and Paul Rudolph 
FAIA. Not to be excluded are an additional 17 former 
students who went on to be Deans and Directors of 
accredited schools of architecture.

Dick’s personal accomplishments throughout his career 
are too numerous to list here. He has received national 
design awards for his work, national recognitions for his 
contributions to architectural education, and respect 
and acknowledgments for his publications, but one 
recognition he was most proud of was his selection for 
the AIA Lifetime Achievement Award by the Arizona 
FAIA membership. Dick was  equally proud to be 
awarded an Honorable Degree, Doctor of Humane 
Letters from the University of Arizona in 2010. 

Dick’s life was a colorful ful• lling series of adventures that 
he controlled as if he were “designing” his seasons of life. 
Many friends, students and I were often advised by Dick 
that we should think about time as a design opportunity. 
Study it, consider alternatives, generate options then 
commit. I tried to remember this when opportunities 
presented themselves or when challenged with dif• cult 
decisions regarding professional or personal change. 
I used up a lot of ‘yellow trace paper’ considering 
different alternatives in decision-making during my 56 
year journey with Dick as a mentor and friend. He was 
always part of my life after enrolling as a freshman in the 
School of Architecture at the University of Illinois in 1960. 
He convinced me to continue to be his administrative 
assistant in the graduate program at the U of I and he 
was directly instrumental in my receiving the Ryerson 
Travelling Fellowship that allowed me, and my new 
bride, to travel for a year in Europe, an experience that 
has shaped our lives for the last 50 years. Dick advised 
me to accept my • rst teaching position at the College 
of Architecture and after I retired as a professor to 
return and serve as Dean of the College. He has been 
my navigator during my entire career.  

There was one period during Dick’s life when he could 
not “design his time.” During his early career as a 
professor at Oklahoma State University WWII began. The 
only service branch Dick would consider was the Navy. 
Shortly after receiving his commission he found himself 
in Seattle supervising the construction of a wooden hull 
minesweeper that would take him to signi• cant action 
in the Paci• c. He did not speak much of those times but 
with some prodding he did talk of navy ! eet “action” 
that included late war kamikaze attacks on larger ships 
that his small vessel was escorting. Near misses were 
common. Displayed on the wall just above his lounge 
for the last 10 years was a 4’ x 4’ signal ! ag from one 
of those ships signaling “under tow”- a subtle example 
of his humor and the reality of his experience in the 
Paci• c.
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PRACTITIONER 
A. RICHARD WILLIAMS, FAIA
1914-2016

In honor of one of Tucson’s most in! uential architects, our “Practioner” segment is dedicated to the late 
Dick Williams. His good friend Chuck Albanese, FAIA, shares his thoughts about Dick’s life and legacy:

As many of you know, A. Richard Williams FAIA, or Dick 
to most of us, sadly passed away on May 27, 2016 at the 
age of 101. Dick was part of our professional community 
in Arizona for over 30 years and an important part of 
the architectural culture of Southern Arizona and the 
College of Architecture, Planning and Landscape 
Architecture. During all of his time as a resident of 
Tucson he was an intellectual and • nancial supporter 
of the College and a consistent contributing visiting 
critic. Dick regularly attended AIA Southern Arizona 
Chapter meetings up until the age of 93 and often/
always had positive comments about professional 
developments and activities in Southern Arizona. He 
could be outspoken on certain issues and with his wit 
and extraordinary ability to articulate his thoughts he 
was able to introduce fresh approaches to dif• cult or 
contentious situations.  

Dick was generous with his time and provided 
mentorship, advice and challenging insight to everyone 
who visited him in Camera Alta, his residence for over 
30 years. He loved to participate in any conversation 
that related to architecture, urban design, landscape 
architecture or for that matter any theoretical subject 
related to design, education, conservation, sustainable 
environmental issues, travel or politics. Up until the last 
couple of years of his life, any visit with Dick could last 
many hours and leave you exhausted with new ideas, 
challenging observations and creative alternatives to 
seemingly impossible problems. By simplifying any issue 
Dick was able to articulate the basic determinants 
that need to be resolved and let you rede• ne what 
actually requires your attention. His professional work 
exempli• es exactly what simplicity and integrity means 
both in expression, material use and structural clarity. 
Every visit and conversation with Dick was like a Masters 
Class in philosophical simplicity and modesty.

His life and accomplishments are remarkable, 
manifested most fully in the lives he touched and 
changed. Born to an economist father who established 
the College of Business at The Illinois State University 
and a mother who was a political leader in The State of 
Illinois Democratic Party and a founding member of the 
National Junior League, Dick loved the Prairie School 
philosophy and always remained a Midwesterner at 
heart.

Dick receiving his Honorary Doctor of Humane Letters from 
The University of Arizona

A. Richard Williams, FAIA

Interior view of Dick’s home, Camera Alta
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PRACTITIONER 
A. RICHARD WILLIAMS, FAIA
1914-2016

Camera Alta

During the past 32 years Dick has served as a distinguished visiting critic and advisor to the CAPLA. In addition to 
the hundreds of students he personally mentored, during and beyond studio time, Dick has provided leadership, 
by example, in • nancially contributing to student scholarship. He created the ARCHON Prize that set a new high 
in design competition funding. It generated additional equally generous student scholarships and also supported 
faculty administration of the program. A similar program was also generously established at the University of 
Illinois. Dick also established a charitable trust in the School of Architecture that will help sustain the ARCHON Prize, 
in some form, in the future. Dick’s generosity also included the substantial gift of the concept of the ARCHON 
(penthouse) Conference Room but also the entire funding for the inclusion in the design and installation of it. As 
Dick commented during the schematic phase of design “the new facility needs a space to dream of what could 
be.” It now stands as one of the most sought after and appreciated conference rooms in the university.  

Our profession, our architectural community, the college and an extended family that now teaches and practices 
around the world will miss Dick. I will miss Dick because he was about as much a part of my life as any friend and 
one that I was in constant contact with for 56 years. Being his student, friend, a member of his “extended family” 
and in recent years, his health and support mentor was an honor. My daily calls or visit sometimes interrupted my 
day, sometimes his day, but each of us grew to depend on the short conversations as a way of his staying aware 
of life outside Camera Alta. I am going to end with a short comment I heard after returning to Tucson several 
weeks after Dick passed away. Gannon MacNeil, a former student of both Dick and I often stopped in to help me 
do little things around Dick’s house. Dick could not hear the doorbell so visitors had to walk up the stairs and shout 
that they were there. Gannon did this but Dick, who was on his bed, did not move. Fearing the worse Gannon 
began to approach Dick to check on him when Dick slowly raised his head and not looking at Gannon said “I’m 
still relevant”. Gannon backed away only later to share this story. 

To Dick I can only say. . .  Dick you will always be relevant. 

Chuck Albanese, FAIA

THE ARCHON PRIZE

Dick created the Archon Prize in 2012, a design 
competition for 3rd Year UA Architecture students that 
nurtures the design values that were dear to him:

GENUS LOCI: The understanding of, respect for, and 
sensitivity to the spirit of place.

DESIGN EXCELLENCE: The drive to achieve work 
exemplary for its quality and thoroughness of content 
and presentation, as well as its holistic orchestration of 
design.

CROSS-DISCIPLINARY INTEGRATION: The synthesis of 
issues and expertise from all aspects of the designed 
environment.

With Dick’s passing, so passes the funding for this prize. 
To keep Dick’s legacy alive, consider supporting the 
ARCHON Prize Endowment:

ONLINE
Select amount; then “Scholarships” in the Designation 
drop down menu; then put “Archon Prize” in the 
Comments box on the next page.

https://www.uafoundation.org/netcommunity/sslpage.
aspx?pid=326

CHECKS
Payable to “UA Foundation/CAPLA;” note “Archon 
Prize” in memo line or attached documentation.

Mail to:
CAPLA Development Of• ce
The University of Arizona
PO Box 210075
Tucson, AZ 85721-0075

Dick at ARCHON completion ARCHON conference room at CAPLA
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STUDENT
Q+A with
CHRISTINA ABRAMS

When did you • rst know you wanted to be an architect?
Abrams: As a kid playing at my grandfather’s house, I 
would play with a large tin of lincoln logs, creating my ideal 
log cabin. Then, in high school, I took a drafting class that 
piqued my interest in learning more about architecture. 
Luckily, my drafting teacher brought in a local architect 
to talk to my class. I was able to work at her • rm for several 
summers. 

What or who is your biggest architectural inspiration?
Abrams: Projects that inspire me are strongly connected 
back to the public realm, to enhance education and 
growth. Architecture should impact the whole community, 
rather than just an individual.

Who or what in the school has had the greatest impression 
on you, and why?
Abrams:  The ability that we have to create with our hands 
at the school has the greatest impression on me. If we 
know how things are put together, then that knowledge 
allows our designs to be constructed one day.

Most embarrassing architectural moment?
Abrams: During my • rst internship, I was assigned the 
task to go to Downtown Phoenix and take some • eld 
measurements of a tenant improvement project all by 
myself. In the process of measuring the space, I went out 
on the balcony to take a few pictures. After a few minutes 
of  being outside in the summer heat, I turned around 
to discover that the door locked. I was afraid that I was 
going to be stuck out on the balcony. Luckily, after a few 
minutes of struggling with the door, I turned around to see 
that there was  another door around the corner.   

Favorite local project?
Abrams: San Xavier Mission restoration. That was the • rst 
project that I saw when I • rst came to Tucson as a child 
with my family. I love how people have cherished that 
building and how it shaped the history of Tucson. 

Christina Abrams is a • fth year student at the University of Arizona College of Architecture, Planning and 
Landscape Architecture.  Christina has worked on educational facilities, historic architecture and public 
projects with • rms in Tucson and Phoenix. She is a member of AIAS and served as the co-social director for 
the organization during the 2015-2016 school year.

Folded plate concrete study

Unitarian Universalist Campus Rendering

Favorite city?
Abrams: Venice, Italy. I had the opportunity to visit family 
members a few years ago all over Italy. Of all the places 
that I traveled that summer, Venice was always in the 
back of my mind. I think that Venice has a little bit of 
magic sprinkled into the city’s fabric, from the way that 
the buildings ! oat and the connections to other time 
periods and cultures.   

Favorite guilty pleasure?
Abrams: Chocolate… at work there is a drawer that is 
• lled with chocolate that gets the best of me.   

If you hadn’t gone into Architecture, what would you have 
studied?
Abrams: If I never went into architecture, perhaps I would 
have gone into the family business. My father is a farmer 
out in Buckeye, Arizona (30 miles west of Phoenix) along 
with his brother. With the careers that my brother and sister 
chose, no one really stuck around to take over the farm. 

What advice would you give to someone going into 
architecture school?
Abrams: Architecture school is dif• cult, but you need to 
take care of yourself. You cannot be creative or think 
straight after multiple days of little to no sleep. 

Center for Collaboration and Information

Reggio Emilia School Rendering
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AFFILIATE PROFILE
ENGINEERING AND ENVIRONMENTAL 
CONSULTANTS, INC.  

Engineering and Environmental Consultants, Inc. (EEC) is a full service, employee-owned, 
certi• ed Small Business Enterprise (SBE) with expertise in civil engineering, land surveying, and 
environmental services. EEC has built a strong presence in both the Phoenix and Tucson metro 
areas over the last 29 years.  EEC’s primary areas of business are the planning and design 
of roadways, utility infrastructure, environmental remediation and residential, commercial 
and institutional projects.   EEC has provided dedicated professionals that focus on creative 
designs, quality service, and responsive leadership to support an environment for the successful 
development of unique projects. Our • rm has long recognized the importance of coordinating 
the environmental elements, surveying issues, landscape and drainage components along with 
the basic engineering disciplines of grading plans, roadway design, utilities and neighborhood 
concerns. EEC has developed good working relationships with our clients, reviewing agencies, 
and politicians, allowing our • rm to assist in negotiating reasonable alternatives to various 
issues.

As a multi-disciplinary • rm, EEC offers a truly unique “full service” approach to every project. 
We are committed to providing total satisfaction, clear and honest communication and 
dedicating the right personnel to meet the needs of our clients.   

University of Arizona, Biosciences Research Laboratories, 
South Tower Crane

Bill Carroll, PE, President, and Ryan Stucki, PE, LEED AP, Director of Land Development

Gladden Farms Elementary School, Marana Uni• ed School District (part of BWS Team)
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NEWS AND EVENTS

Welcome to our New Members!

 Michael Dennis Culbert, AIA  Swaim Associates Ltd. Architects
 Kathy Hancox, AIA   HK Associates Inc.
 Michael Kothke, AIA    HK Associates Inc.
 Charles Pifer, AIA    Swaim Associates Ltd. Architects
 Elizabeth O. Garrison, Assoc. AIA Rick Joy Architects, Ltd.
 Dan R. Maher, Assoc. AIA  Repp & Mclain Design, LLC
 Michael L. Nervik, Assoc. AIA  DLR Group
 Katie A. Roch, Assoc. AIA  Line and Space, LLC
 Emanuel Torres, Assoc. AIA  Swaim Associates Ltd. Architects
 Jim Wright, Assoc. AIA   Swaim Associates Ltd. Architects
 Ken Perry, Af• liate member  Perry Engineering

Favorite Places  is coming back to Arizona Illustrated!

AZPM / PBS 6 will re-broadcast the Favorite Places video series this fall! Air dates TBD; stay 
tuned for more information.

2016-2017 Lecture Series: EXPANSION

This year’s theme explores the ways designers are rethinking traditional forms and methods 
of practice. Lectures examine how the profession is changing and how this evolution has 
impacted the design communities and periphery.

September 19: Heather Roberge, murmur
October XX:  Chris Lasch, Aranda/Lasch
November 2: Marie Davidova
November 14: Ersela Kripa + Stephan Mueller, AGENCY Architecture
January 30:  Gina Worth, SCAPE
March 09:  John Patkau, Patkau Architects
March 23:  Craig Dykers + Elaine Molinar, Snøhetta

Check CAPLA’s website for more details:
http://capla.arizona.edu/lecture-series

CONGRATULATIONS AIAS!

The AIAS chapter at University of Arizona has received Honorable Mention for the 2016 AIAS 
Chapter Honor Award! Honor awards are the highest accolade the organization confers, 
and is given in recognition for exemplary work in leadership, collaboration, scholarship and 
service. The chapter will be honored at the annual AIAS FORUM in Boston at the end of the 
year.

Congratulations to our local AIAS chapter for their inspiring work in the college and the 
community!

AIAS University of Arizona members at the 2015 AIAS FORUM in San Francisco
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CAMP ARCHITECTURE CORPORATE SPONSORS

NEWSLETTER SPONSORS

Students posing with their models at Camp Architecture this past summer

Camp Architecture is a series of week-long summer day programs where middle school and high 
school students interested in the ! eld of architecture learn to draw by hand and on the computer, 
construct models in the CAPLA Materials Lab, test structural models, and learn about sustainability 
and careers in the design ! eld. Aspiring architects get a unique glimpse into the world of design 
while acquiring skills unavailable outside a college setting. Four sessions are available throughout the 
month of June 2017.

Southern Arizona AIA is working with the University of Arizona College of Architecture to offer a Mini 
CampARCH this October to coincide with Architecture Week. This fun, one day experience designing 
a project for a local non-pro! t will team young participants with local designers and architects to 
draw plans and make models. Projects will be showcased in the Tucson Park Mall for the duration of 
the week.

For more information or to get involved please contact Ryan Repucci at ryan@rahwork.com.



IN MEMORIAM

    

    Kevin Morrow, AIA
    February 23, 1953 - June 15, 2016

A much loved man passed away on June 15, 2016 from complications due to early on-set 
Alzheimer’s. Kevin Thomas Morrow was Principal Architect /Partner for GDASW Architects in 
Tucson & Phoenix & Past President for the Southern Arizona Chapter and Arizona Chapter of the 
American Institute of Architects (AIA).

He was an avid cyclist for most of his life and a member of the “Bookman’s Sports” cycling club. 
He was a Senior member of the Centurions and a previous member of the TMC Foundation Board. 
When he was no longer able to work or cycle and his vision and balance where failing, he spent 
endless hours collecting rocks in the desert and enjoyed morning walks with his neighbor Ken.

On Sundays he found solace in attending mass at St. Pius X Catholic Church. Honesty, integrity 
and faith were all traits ingrained by his late parents, Evelyn and Thomas F. Morrow, MD. He shared 
a rich childhood in Wichita KS., with 5 brothers and sisters and several friends who still remain close. 
Kevin loved to toss back a few beers and visit with family and friends. He always enjoyed a good 
party and was well known as an “enthusiastic” dancer.

When his young mind began to betray him he refused sympathy or self pity. Instead choosing to 
live each day to the best of his abilities. He was truly an inspiration to all who encountered him 
and a source of strength for those who held him most dear. It was just a slight fall that escalated 
his illness. Even as he fought to live, he’d try to comfort us with humor and love. It is unfortunate 
that he was taken far too soon.

We will shed our tears, long for him and then must let him go. Kevin would insist that we make short 
our grief, for he’s been called to God and is with the many companions who’ve gone before him. 
Most of all he’d rather we celebrate because now he is whole again, heaven • lls his eyes & he is 
dancing with the angels.

Memorial contributions may be made to The Alzheimer’s Association . Please be sure to indicate 
in your message when making your donation in Kevin’s name that it be made to the Desert 
Southwest Chapter Southern Arizona Region at 1159 N Craycroft Rd. Tucson, AZ 85712.

Our deepest sympathies go out to the Morrow family.

AIA PERSPECTIVE 16.2//PAGE 18

                Wayne Silberschlag, AIA
          December 24, 1947 - July 20, 2016

Wayne ended his heroic battle with cancer and entered into eternal life July 20, 2016. He was 
surrounded by his loving family.

Born on December 24, 1947 in Chicago, he moved with his family to Tucson before his • rst birthday. 
Wayne was an amazing husband, loving father, wonderful brother, loyal friend, and a faithful 
servant of God. Wayne graduated from Rincon High School and went on to earn a Degree in 
Architecture at the University of Arizona. Wayne was a gifted commercial Architect.

He was a partner at Burlini/Silberschlag for 35 years, and most recently was the Director of 
Architecture for Herschman Architects. Throughout his career, he treasured his employees and 
colleagues. He designed several projects around Tucson, including the University of Arizona’s 
Center for Creative Photography and La Encantada.

Throughout his life, he was an incredible steward of the Tucson community & Corpus Christi Catholic 
Church. He was a Life Member of the Tucson Conquistador’s, and served as the 1993 PGA Golf 
Tournament Chairman, served on the board of St. Augustine Catholic High School, was a past 
president of AIA Southern Arizona and AIA Arizona, and was a board member of the American 
Institute of Architects in Washington, DC. He also served as the chairman of the board for the 
Tucson Chamber of Commerce and several terms as a board member.

Wayne loved Tucson. He was a longtime wildcat supporter, and was an avid sports fan. Wayne 
was always full of joy and kindness. He was funny, had a wonderful smile and contagious laugh, 
and was an eternal optimist. He leaves behind a legacy of beautiful buildings. He will be sorely 
missed by those who knew him. We all are eternally grateful for his presence in our lives.

He was preceded in death by his parents, Ernest and Dorothy; brother, Walter and survived by 
his adoring wife of 22 years, Kelly; his sons, Jason (Amy), Jamison (Andrea), and brothers, Ralph 
(Ingeborg) and Roy (Kenne). Additionally, grandchildren, Oliver, Madeline, and Winslow, and was 
awaiting the arrival of new baby, Jamison, and a large extended family.

Our deepest sympathies go out to the Silberschlag family.

IN MEMORIAM
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